

Implementing Workforce Pell Grants and Presenting Ohio's Model Policy

Adam Kissel

KEY TAKEAWAYS

For many in the labor force, gaining more responsibility and pay requires more training but not another full college degree.

Workforce Pell grants encourage colleges to work with businesses to create short-term programs that quickly teach workers new skills.

Workforce Pell provides federal taxpayer funds that students use for college programs that teach job skills that workers can use at more than one firm.

The U.S. Department of Education issued final rules for short-term Pell grants on May 19, 2026.¹ These grants give federal taxpayer funds to students for college programs that last eight weeks to 15 weeks and teach job skills. To qualify, a program must teach skills that workers can use at more than one firm. It also must count toward larger credentials and pass quality checks. Only programs with strong completion and job-placement rates qualify. This program, often called Workforce Pell, has great promise if data inform it and markets guide it.

For many workers, gaining more responsibility and pay requires more training but not another full degree. Workforce Pell encourages colleges to work with businesses to create short-term programs that quickly teach workers new skills.²

As of June 2026, the United States had nearly 7.4 million job openings.³ At the same time, more than 4

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at <https://report.heritage.org/bg3975>

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

million students were enrolled in noncredit programs at community colleges.⁴ These programs can adjust quickly as industry needs change. They can also give current and future workers inexpensive credentials that are useful across these workers' whole industries.

Not all industries are the same—some programs are worth much more than others.⁵ When a program gains Workforce Pell eligibility, it shows students that it is worthwhile.⁶

On the supply side, more industries will stack groups of valuable skills together as the market for short-term credentials grows. The same student or worker can receive more than one Workforce Pell grant along the way. Over time, many more people may take a sequence of courses as their full college education, obtaining an industry-recognized certificate instead of a full degree.

Principles for the Success of Workforce Pell Grants

To ensure that Workforce Pell grants succeed, the following principles are essential.

Integration of Education and Workforce Policies. In each state, the governor must consult with a state workforce board to decide which college programs should qualify. An eligible program must prepare students for high-skill, high-wage, or in-demand jobs.⁷ It also must lead to an industry-recognized credential and have been in place for at least one year. It must graduate at least 70 percent of students, place at least 70 percent in jobs, and produce earnings equal to 150 percent of the poverty line plus the program's tuition.⁸ Finally, the skills must be useful at more than one firm. Otherwise, Workforce Pell would subsidize a credential that mainly helps one company. State officials should make sure that programs are collecting this input and output information so that they can qualify under Workforce Pell regulations.

Listening to Industry. Colleges should not simply offer content that professors want to teach. Workforce Pell programs should teach what students need to learn. This approach can match worker demand with college supply. Firms also have strong incentives to keep training useful and relevant.

Resisting Standardization. Government officials are often tempted to make one-size-fits-all rules. Instead, federal officials should keep seeking feedback from industry. They should ask whether good programs are being made worse just to fit the federal rules.

For example, many current programs fall far below the Workforce Pell minimum of 150 instructional hours during the program. Colleges will feel

TEXTBOX 1

Qualified Education Partnerships: A Model from Ohio

- Company contributes curriculum and substantial resources.
- Program is valuable in the labor market.
- Credential is stackable with other credentials and portable for further education.
- Institution maintains academic control and responsibility.
- Company receives tax credit for up to 20 percent of expenses plus \$1,000 per hired worker.
- Program must meet Pell standard of 70 percent completion rate.

pressure to lengthen programs or bundle several courses merely to qualify.⁹ Instead, federal officials should make the rules more flexible. Similarly, should a program with only 50 percent job placement get a waiver in a weak economy if completion and student satisfaction are still high? What about a hard program with many dropouts but a large payoff for those who finish? These cases deserve review.

Allowing Spontaneous Order to Emerge. Firms may want to partner with colleges in many ways. Some may give advice. Others may provide materials, learning space, or teachers who will become instructors of record at the college. Other firms may help to create online courses or even full learning platforms. Under the Department of Education’s “bundled services” policy,¹⁰ firms can group marketing and recruiting with education services to support a college program. Such services should be expected and encouraged when firms send their own workers into training. As long as the college keeps final responsibility for the program, it can contract out many such details.

Considering Ohio’s S.B. 462. Ohio State Senator Jane Timken (R) has proposed a state tax credit for public-private partnerships. Under the plan, a firm helps a college to design a high-quality degree or certificate program. The college keeps academic control. The marketing must be clear and direct. The program also must meet Workforce Pell quality standards. The firm receives a tax credit for 20 percent of expenses plus \$1,000 for each successful graduate who returns to the industry, even if the graduate works for a rival firm.¹¹

Because many colleges and state systems lack the technical skill, staff, or money to build and maintain online programs on their own, many already use online program management partners (OPMs).¹² OPMs are third-party organizations or companies that help colleges and universities to develop, manage, and market academic offerings. Online platforms must change as technology changes, while college bureaucracies often move too slowly, adapt less quickly, and face pushback from professors. These partnerships have worked well because teachers can focus on education while outside experts handle OPM and other technologies.¹³ Online programs can scale up or down quickly as student demand changes.

No Central Planning. Governors and workforce boards should strongly resist the urge to plan a state's economy. Data from industry and government can help to define high-skill or in-demand jobs. But decision-making should let a wide variety of employers and workers use the program how they think best. Established industries and chambers of commerce should share the conversation with new firms. State officials also should not push industry in one direction. Markets handle those choices better. Indeed, all programs that meet the basic criteria should be approved.

Resisting Tuition Inflation. Government subsidies make education programs easier to afford, but they can also cause harm. A strong program that already succeeds without Workforce Pell will become easier to enter with the subsidy. The risk is that a college will simply raise tuition because students can now pay more. A good test for an existing program is whether Pell access raises enrollment. If not, why subsidize what was already happening?

Measuring Success. A new program like Workforce Pell offers a great research opportunity. Too often, research on results comes too late. Researchers then must track down students and fill data gaps after the fact. Data on short-term and noncredit programs remain limited.¹⁴ Governors and workforce boards should partner with academic researchers now to learn what works.

These questions can be useful to researchers:

- Are more people in the state getting better-paid jobs?
- Are four-year graduation rates in a state rising because students leave poor fits and choose better skill-based programs instead?
- What is the relative return on investment when comparing four-year, two-year, and short-term Pell programs in the state? Return should measure value created, not taxes paid.

- **Market evidence:** How many employers are sending how many workers into Workforce Pell programs, including qualified education partnerships? How many students take part with or without employer guidance? Are the programs growing merely because of subsidies? Or are they growing because all parties gain real benefits?

Letting Failing Programs Adapt or Close. Programs that are not succeeding should be allowed to continue—without federal dollars. They can reform and regain eligibility if they become worthwhile. If industry needs or wants such programs to keep going anyway, firms can pay the tuition. If no firms and no students see enough value in a program to invest in it, the program will naturally end.

Policy Recommendations for the States and Federal Agencies

Subsidies distort prices and other key market signals. But higher education is already heavily subsidized and distorted by government policy. Workforce Pell can help to restore balance. It can draw students away from four-year and two-year programs that are a poor fit for them, and into short-term, job-ready programs that fit them better.

State leaders should:

- **Link education and workforce policy.** Governors and state workforce boards should remove job barriers, listen to industry, use data cautiously, and encourage colleges and industries to innovate and partner. They should make sure that programs are collecting the data needed to qualify for Workforce Pell. But state leaders should strongly resist the urge to centrally plan the workforce. They also should not pick winners and losers among industries. Leaders also can compare notes through the National Governors Association and State Higher Education Executive Officers Association's Workforce Pell project, called the Workforce Pell Readiness Academy.¹⁵

State workforce boards and colleges should:

- **Resist tuition inflation and standardization.** Adding a subsidy to an already subsidized education market gives colleges a reason to raise tuition even more. State boards should track enrollment closely. They need to know whether Workforce Pell programs are serving

more people or just raising prices while still excluding the same people because of cost. At the same time, state boards should remember that industry is creative and fast-moving. Regulators should avoid the urge to simplify but instead should expand flexibility.

State workforce boards should:

- **Report outcomes clearly.** State workforce boards should publish completion rates, placement rates, median earnings, and employee and employer participation numbers by program with as little delay as possible. This information should help all parties to adjust to market changes.

Federal agencies should:

- **Keep lines open for industry feedback as Workforce Pell grows nationwide.** If states should not centrally plan their economies, federal agencies should be even more cautious. Counting each degree, certificate, or program at each college as a separate credential, Credential Engine reports nearly 2 million credentials.¹⁶ Federal agencies should not even try to guide this extremely diverse market. They should let it work. When agencies and legislators learn that federal rules are needlessly limiting workforce education programs, they should revise the rules.

Federal and state agencies should:

- **Work early with researchers to test Workforce Pell.** Waiting too long to design studies will create data gaps and uneven data. That will make the research less useful to policymakers.

The U.S. Department of Education and the U.S. Department of Labor should:

- **Encourage public-private education and labor partnerships—and work with Congress to codify the Education Department’s “bundled services” policy.** Clear rules would help colleges and firms that partner with colleges to serve students better. Workforce Pell is a strong area for such partnerships. Firms and colleges can work together across many parts of the student experience, and they need clear rules.¹⁷

Congress should:

- **Cut spending to offset Pell costs.** Some advocates simply want Pell spending to rise, but America’s federal education budget must become more responsible. Workforce Pell is expected to cost up to \$6 billion over the next decade. The full Pell program may face a \$100 billion 10-year “shortfall.”¹⁸ A narrow offset could follow the recent congressional proposals to require students to take 30 credit hours per year for maximum Pell eligibility or to require at least half-time enrollment.¹⁹ Such reforms would also make Pell students more likely to graduate.²⁰ Ending Public Service Loan Forgiveness for new borrowers could save \$30 billion over 10 years.²¹

Most public and private colleges should:

- **Adapt more to workforce demand.** Most students enter college with future work in mind. Career colleges, above all, should partner with local and state industry to create useful, stackable, portable mini-credentials. Four-year colleges should also consider short-term programs where they fit. For colleges seeking industry partners, Ohio’s plan for qualified education partnerships is an excellent model. (See Textbox 1.)

Conclusion

A college education is about much more than job training. At its best, it helps people to grow in mind, character, social life, and faith. It can help them to become better individuals, citizens, parents, and members of their communities. (Unlike career colleges, liberal arts and religious colleges with distinct missions should not feel pressured to create narrow job tracks.) Many students still choose a college credential because highly skilled work can give them meaning and income. For those students, Workforce Pell grants can be an excellent support.

Adam Kissel is a Visiting Fellow for Higher Education Reform in the Center for Education Policy at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

1. U.S. Department of Education, "Accountability in Higher Education and Access Through Demand-Driven Workforce Pell: Pell Grant Exclusion Relating to Other Grant Aid; and Workforce Pell Grants," Final Rule, *Federal Register*, Vol. 91, No. 96 (May 19, 2026), <https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2026/05/19/2026-10013/accountability-in-higher-education-and-access-through-demand-driven-workforce-pell-pell-grant> (accessed August 11, 2026).
2. Shrinidhi Rao, April Weathers, and Alex Martin, "Credential Fluency: The Hiring Advantage in the Race for Skills," One Ten and Burning Glass Institute, March 2026, <https://www.burningglassinstitute.org/s/OneTen-Report-03022026.pdf> (accessed August 11, 2026).
3. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Job Openings and Labor Turnover Survey," <https://www.bls.gov/jlt/latest-numbers.htm> (accessed August 11, 2026).
4. Mark D'Amico, Eliza Peterson, and Michelle Van Noy, "Noncredit Data Taxonomy 2.0 and Implementation Guide for States: Lessons Learned from Phase 2 of the State Noncredit Data Project," Rutgers–New Brunswick School of Management and Labor Relations, February 2025, p. 3, https://sites.rutgers.edu/state-noncredit-data/wp-content/uploads/sites/794/2025/03/EERC_SNDP_Noncredit-Taxonomy-2.0-2.2025.pdf (accessed August 11, 2026).
5. Peter Riley Bahr and Rooney Columbus, "Labor Market Returns to Community College Noncredit Occupational Education," *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis* (2025), <https://doi.org/10.3102/01623737251360029> (accessed August 11, 2026).
6. Matt Sigelman et al., "Holding New Credentials Accountable for Outcomes: We Need Evidence-Based Funding Models," American Enterprise Institute, June 2025, <https://www.aei.org/wp-content/uploads/2025/06/Holding-New-Credentials-Accountable-for-Outcomes.pdf> (accessed August 11, 2026), and Michelle Van Noy and Sam Scovill, "State Quality Approaches to Short-Term Credentials: Examples from a Scan of Existing State Funding Programs," Rutgers–New Brunswick School of Management and Labor Relations, Education and Employment Research Center, April 2026, https://smr.rutgers.edu/sites/default/files/Documents/Centers/EERC/EERC_State%20NDC%20Funding%20Quality_formatted%204.20.26.pdf (accessed August 11, 2026).
7. For state-by-state definitions of such terms, see Braden Goetz, "High-Skill, High-Wage...and Now High-Stakes: How States Interpret a Confusing Phrase Could Drive Funding for Workforce Pell," *New America*, February 26, 2026, <https://www.newamerica.org/insights/high-skill-high-wage-and-now-high-stakes> (accessed August 11, 2026).
8. Preston Cooper, "Don't Write Off Workforce Pell Grants," American Enterprise Institute, November 25, 2024, <https://www.aei.org/education/dont-write-off-workforce-pell-grants> (accessed August 11, 2026).
9. Mark M. D'Amico and Michelle Van Noy, "Workforce Pell for Community College Noncredit Education: How Well Positioned Is the State Noncredit Data Infrastructure?" *Community College Journal of Research and Practice* (August 26, 2025), p. 8, <https://doi.org/10.1080/10668926.2025.2546361> (accessed August 11, 2026).
10. U.S. Department of Education, "Dear Colleague Letter GEN-11-05: Subject: Implementation of Program Integrity Regulations," March 17, 2011, <https://fsapartners.ed.gov/knowledge-center/library/dear-colleague-letters/2011-03-17/gen-11-05-subject-implementation-program-integrity-regulations> (accessed August 11, 2026).
11. Joining-Opportunities Businesses and Schools (JOBS) Act, Ohio S.B. 462 (2026), <https://www.legislature.ohio.gov/legislation/136/SB462> (accessed August 11, 2026).
12. Jenna A. Robinson, "Charting a Better Collegiate & Workforce Education Course: Lessons from North Carolina's Project Kitty Hawk & Public-Private Partnerships," James G. Martin Center for Academic Renewal, 2025, <https://jamesgmartin.center/wp-content/uploads/2025/12/ProjectKittyHawk-1.pdf> (accessed August 11, 2026).
13. Nate Scherer and Kristen Walker, "Assessing the Impact of Online Program Managers on American Higher Education," American Consumer Institute, 2023, <https://www.theamericanconsumer.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/09/Impact-of-OPMs-on-American-Higher-Education.pdf> (accessed August 11, 2026), and Jeffrey C. Sun, Heather A. Turner, and Robert Cermak, "Why Do Universities Outsource Management of Their Online Programs?" *American Journal of Distance Education*, Vol. 39, No. 2 (2024), pp. 1–18, <https://doi.org/10.1080/08923647.2024.2366593> (accessed August 11, 2026).
14. D'Amico and Van Noy, "Workforce Pell for Community College Noncredit Education," p. 2.
15. National Governors Association, "Supporting Workforce Pell Implementation: A Readiness Academy Open to All States and Territories," November 13, 2025, <https://www.nga.org/projects/supporting-workforce-pell-implementation-a-readiness-academy-open-to-all-states-and-territories> (accessed August 11, 2026).
16. Credential Engine, <https://credentialengine.org> (accessed August 11, 2026).
17. See Representative Virginia Foxx's (R-NC) policy proposals in the College Cost Reduction Act, H.R. 6951 (2024), <https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/house-bill/6951> (accessed August 11, 2026).
18. Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, "Pell Grant Program Still Faces Large Shortfall, Despite One-Time Fix," December 5, 2025, <https://www.crfb.org/blogs/pell-grant-program-still-faces-large-shortfall-despite-one-time-fix> (accessed August 11, 2026).
19. Congressional Budget Office, "Reconciliation Recommendations of the House Committee on Education and Workforce," May 15, 2025, <https://www.cbo.gov/publication/61412> (accessed August 11, 2026).

20. Texas A&M University System, "Using IPEDS Outcome Measures to Explore Graduation Rates in the United States," April 1, 2021, <https://www.tamus.edu/data-science/2021/04/01/using-ipeds-outcome-measures-to-explore-graduation-rates-in-the-united-states> (accessed August 11, 2026).
21. Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, "Options for Student Loan Savings," February 21, 2025, <https://www.crfb.org/blogs/options-student-loan-savings> (accessed August 11, 2026).